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Volvulus of the sigmoid 
colon in paediatric 

patients: Report of two 
cases

R O OFIAELI 

SUMMARY

Two cases of volvulus of the sigmoid colon in 
paediatric patients are presented. The condition is 
rare in childhood. The diagnosis was established at 
laparotomy in the first case while the second case was 
diagnosed because of heightened awareness.

The clinical features of the disease are essentially 
as in adults.

INTRODUCTION

The common understanding of sigmoid volvulus is 
that it affects the elderly. This belief was modified 
recently by Slurzaker et all who pointed out that the 
diagnosis may be missed in young people in Britain. 
However, the youngest patient in his series of nine 
patients was aged 19 years.

This is a report of two Nigerian children, seven and 
five years old with sigmoid volvulus.
Case I: A seven-year-old boy was rushed to the 
accident and emergency unit with a history of 
abdominal distention, colicky abdominal pain and 
nausea which started two hours earlier. He had been 
in good health previously.

On examination he was very restless, the abdomen 
was grossly distended, tense and tympanic, the bowel 
sounds were faint, the respiratory rate was 40/min. 
and the pulse 96/min. of moderate volume.

An impression of intestinal obstruction was made 
and he was started on intravenous normal saline and 
nasogastric suction.
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When he was reviewed one hour later, the 
abdominal distention had become so gross that 
respiration was seriously embarrassed. Nasogastric 
drainage was only 20 ml of clear fluid. Whole blood 
was cross-matched and he was given intravenous 
Ampicillin 250mg and fiagyl 250mg.

An exploratory laparotomy was done two hours 
after admission through a mid-line sub-umbilical 
incision. Immediately after the peritoneum was 
opened, sigmoid colon eviscerated. The twist was 
clockwise and 360 degrees.

Complete obstruction of the colon was obvious but 
the loop was not gangrenous. Primary resection of 18 
inches segment of the twisted sigmoid colon was 
done and continuity  restored by end-to-end 
anastomosis using 3/10 interrupted silk sutures in two 
layers.

The post-operative period was uneventful and the 
wound healed primarily. He was discharged 11 days 
after operation and has been followed up for one year 
without recurrence.
Case II: A five-year-old boy was first seen in the 
Out-patient Department in May, 1989 with a history 
of in term itten t colicky abdom inal pain and 
discomfort which was often associated with gross 
abdominal distension. Previous episodes resolved 
with the passage of a large quantity flatus.

On examination, the abdomen was not distended 
and physical signs were lacking. He was given 
antacids and asked to report back to hospital 
whenever the attack of colicky abdominal pain and 
swelling recurred.

Three days later, he was rushed to the emergency 
unit with a history of abdominal pain and distention 
which started three hours earlier. On examination, the 
abdomen was grossly distended and tympanic; the 
bowel sounds were exaggerated; the pulse rate was 
100/min. and faint. A diagnosis of volvulus of the 
sigmoid colon was made and he was started on 
intravenous normal saline. A rectal tube was passed 
through a sigmoidoscope and the colon deflated with 
the passage of a large quantity of very offensive 
flatus.

A barium enema was done three days later and it 
demonstrated grossly redundant sigmoid colon 
(Figures la  and b). Four days after the enema and 
after bowel preparation, his sigmoid colon was 
resected and continuity immediately restored by 
end-to-end anastomosis.
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Fig. la —  Case II: Barium enema showing grossly 
redundant sigmoid colon

CENTRAL AFRICAN
JOURNAL OF MEDICINE

The wound healed primarily and he was discharged 
11 days after operation. This patient has been 
followed up to date without recurrence.

DISCUSSION

In the first patient, volvulus of the sigmoid colon was 
not suspected pre-operatively and the diagnosis was 
established at operation. However, this heightened 
my awareness of this condition in children.

In the second patient the diagnosis was suspected 
and confirmed by sigmoidoscopy and deflation of the 
colon with a rectal tube. The barium enema done after 
deflation demonstrated a grossly redundant sigmoid 
colon.

It is often said that in no other intra-abdominal 
condition does distention of the abdomen occur so 
rapidly as in volvulus of the sigmoid colon. This was 
the classical presentation in the first patient. The

Vol. 38, No. 4, April, 1992

Fig lb  — Case II: Lateral view. The redundant 
sigmoid is thrown into folds

second patient initially had features of intermittent 
large bowel obstruction and later developed complete 
obstruction.

Extensive review of the literature showed that only 
two cases of sigmoid volvulus —  infancy and 
childhood — had previously been documented,2' 4 
but only the ages of the patients were mentioned (10 
months and three years). Other series3’ 1 had their 
youngest patients aged 12 and 19 years respectively. 
The occurrence of volvulus of the sigmoid colon in 
these two patients aged seven and five years 
underscores the point made by Sturzaker et all that 
the disease is probably not uncommon in young 
patients.

The clinical features are essentially as in adults. A 
high degree of awareness that this condition could 
occur in childhood is necessary amongst practising 
clinicians.
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